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MINUTES OF THE XLIV MEETING OF THE SUMMIT IMPLEMENTATION REVIEW GROUP (SIRG) 

The XLIV Meeting of the Summit Implementation Review Group (SIRG) was held on April 18, 2006, at OAS headquarters, in order to enable the National Summit Coordinators to analyze the Guidelines for the Follow-up of the Mandates of the Declaration and Plan of Action of Mar del Plata, and to provide and opportunity for the Joint Summit Working Group (JSWG) to present a preliminary report on the implementation of the mandates.
The meeting was chaired by Ambassador Roberto García Moritán, Minister of Foreign Affairs, International Trade and Worship of the Argentine Republic and Chair of the SIRG. The opening session was presided over by the Secretary General of the OAS, José Miguel Insulza.
The Secretary General welcomed the National Summit Coordinators and drew attention to the objectives of the meeting; he mentioned the opportunity of steering regional cooperation efforts to tackle the issues addressed at the Fourth Summit and of considering follow-up guidelines that might serve as a starting point for the adoption of an effective system to monitor mandate implementation. He mentioned that those guidelines were prepared by the OAS Summits Department and that they had the support of the multilateral agencies that comprise the JSWG.
The Secretary General insisted upon the need to concentrate on the design of national and multilateral mechanisms to follow-up on mandates and on the financing options available to meet the objectives of each. He commented on the importance that governments create the necessary conditions to resume talks on economic integration in the region.

He also called on the Member States to begin steps to institutionalize and regularize the process, as well as reflect on its future and inclusion in the inter-American agenda. He underscored that the abovementioned Summit institutionalization process warrants thorough analysis on the part of the Committee on Inter-American Summits Management and Civil Society Participation in the OAS Activities (CISC), and that it would be timely for the Heads of State and Government to review and discuss the cooperation agenda, and adopt decisions on the inter-American system, every two or three years, in the framework of the OAS General Assembly.
The Secretary General concluded with a reminder that the Summits Process has changed the face of the inter-American system, and he encouraged the representatives to seize the occasion to adopt decisions on the implementation of mandates and, in that way, meet the challenges of the Fifth Summit of the Americas.
Next, Ambassador Roberto García Moritán, as Chair of the SIRG, took the floor and thanked the member states for consenting to take part in a SIRG early in the year and so soon after the Fourth Summit. He underscored the relevance of the meeting and the importance of respect for democracy, economic growth with social inclusion, and human rights.  He also drew attention to the mandates of the Fourth Summit and thanked the Summits Department for their preparatory efforts.

The representatives of the Member States then adopted the SIRG meeting agenda. 

Presentation of the Guidelines for the Follow-up of the Mandates of the Declaration and Plan of Action of Mar del Plata 

The Director of the OAS Summits of the Americas Department explained the follow-up guidelines and described the relationship between mandates, objectives, actions, actors, and timeframe for agreed initiatives.  He added that the purpose of the document is to be a tool for the SIRG, the political organs of the OAS, and the organizations that comprise the JSWG to monitor, follow up on, and implement the mandates of the Fourth Summit. 
He noted that the guidelines are arranged into five columns that list 52 mandates derived from the Declaration and Plan of Action of Mar del Plata, and mentioned that active cooperation between the States and partner institutions since the First Summit has progressively helped to bolster a common vision of development in the hemisphere.

Subsequently, the Chair of the SIRG took the floor and mentioned that the guidelines presented were designed to encourage identification of steps to take.  He said that the guidelines were not intended to alter the contents of the documents emanating from Mar del Plata, but to serve a practical purpose.
Afterwards, a number of delegations offered comments on the Guidelines for the Follow-up of the Mandates of the Fourth Summit of the Americas.  The Delegation of Barbados considered that the elements corresponding to the mandates from the First Summit were of great importance, yet they were not included in the guidelines presented. This delegation stressed the need to continue implementing activities from the previous Summits, in particular those connected with the FTAA and trade.
The Delegation of Canada, for their part, reiterated their country's commitment to the Summits Process and to the mandates that emanated from it. They insisted on the need for clear periodic reporting within specific guidelines with a view to fulfill Summit commitments and in order to encourage transparency in the process. They proposed the use of the original language of the Fourth Summit, and said they were enthusiastic about continuing to work with civil society organizations.
The Delegation of Canada mentioned the need to seize the opportunity to examine the approach to Summit follow-up that would present itself in the Dominican Republic, in the framework of the Thirty-Sixth General Assembly of the OAS. They also proposed the preparation of a calendar of activities of the SIRG for presentation at the next meeting.  They insisted on the need to retain the wording of the Declaration without interpreting its language, and mentioned that it was necessary to add to the guidelines columns on specific initiatives, outcomes, indicators, and deadlines.
The Delegation of Canada drew attention to three critical aspects of mandates implementation in the Summits Process: accountability through which to show concrete outcomes; recognition of pending challenges; and strengthening faith in the Process.

The Delegation of the United States concurred with Canada’s position that the guidelines should retain the original language of the Summit documents. This Delegation stated that the language in the current formulation of the framework all too often does not agree with the wording agreed to by our leaders in Mar del Plata, and that the mandates should speak and stand on their own, without further elaboration. The U.S. suggested a simplified format, deleting the columns that make reference to specific objectives and actions, and proposing they be replaced with others entitled “concrete progress” and “next steps”. They insisted that this format will make it easier for countries to report their accomplishments directly, and for the Summit Secretariat to log progress and prepare future reports on implementation of the mandates.
The Delegation of the United States also thanked the JSWG for its contributions and emphasized the importance of coordinated work among organizations and sharing of best practices to avoid needless duplication of efforts.  They also observed that the examples offered by the representatives of the JSWG at the end of the meeting constituted a good approximation of how concrete actions and next steps should be addressed in the follow-up guidelines.  In conclusion they offered a number of examples of achievements made by the Government of the United States on the themes of the Fourth Summit.
The Delegation of Chile reaffirmed their commitment to the themes of the Fourth Summit. They mentioned that the guidelines do not replace the mandates adopted at that Summit and considered the document to be very useful.  They recalled the words of the Secretary General on the relationship of the OAS to the Summits Process and underscored the need to include the mandates of past Summits.
For their part, the Delegation of Brazil confirmed the relevance of a follow-up and cooperation process among the countries in which information, experiences, and best practices might be exchanged.  The delegation commented on the challenge of preparing a matrix and mentioned that it was essential to draw a distinction between mandates, resolutions, and commitments, and that the previous Summits should be included.  They considered that mandate follow-up should be intergovernmental, more effective, concrete, and regular.  They also noted that the OAS is an ideal body to carry out this follow-up.
At the end of the meeting the Delegation of Brazil reiterated the importance of refining the mechanisms for follow-up on mandate implementation, which should not be limited to national reports, and reiterated the idea put forward by the Secretary General of the OAS concerning the institutionalization of the Summits and their integration in the inter-American system.

The Delegation of Colombia, for their part, mentioned that the guidelines represent a valuable contribution as a concrete and transparent mechanism for mandate follow-up. They considered that the guidelines should make it easier to compare the contents of the Declaration with progress in its implementation, as well as the presentation of national reports.  In this way, they expressed their agreement with the first column of the matrix, on Summit mandates; however they argued with respect to the columns on specific objectives and actions, it was the responsibility of each country to report on where progress had been made and what was pending.  Additionally, they suggested considering the incorporation of the mandates of the other Summits, if this does not imply repetition of the information supplied.
The Delegation of Colombia also informed that they had engaged in consultations with a view to holding a meeting of persons responsible for trade in that country, and mentioned that they would provide information on this matter at upcoming meetings. They announced that the Government of Colombia supported the offer of Trinidad and Tobago to host the Fifth Summit.
The Delegation of Venezuela also expressed their opinion and concurred with the usefulness of the guidelines.  They also drew attention to the risks of condensing such an extensive document.  The delegation mentioned that it was worth finding ways to increase the visibility and tangibility of Summit results.  They noted that some of the mandates contained in the Declarations and Plans of Action of the Summits have remained as generic recommendations that offer no solution to the problems of the hemisphere, and that it was necessary to take effective steps to avert increasing public criticism.  With respect to implementation of specific mandates, the Delegation of Venezuela proposed that the Summits Department urge the Member States to submit reports on the issue of the struggle against poverty and inequality, which should then be set down in a public document with a view to designing an extra-regional program to combat poverty and inequality. In that respect, they suggested convoking of a high-level meeting on this issue.
The Delegation of Peru said that the guidelines were a good starting point, but stressed that it was necessary to define precise criteria for their elaboration.  They expressed support for the proposal of the Delegation of the United States to review the columns on “specific objectives” and “actions” in the follow-up guidelines. They also mentioned that the methodology of national reports had been effective in the past.

The Delegation of Trinidad and Tobago took the opportunity to formalize their offer to host the Fifth Summit of the Americas in 2009. In this way, they informed that the government of Colombia had withdrawn its candidacy for holding the Summit, and expressed their satisfaction, as this was the first time that a Caribbean country would host this event. 
For their part, the delegation of Ecuador indicated that certain important aspects might be left out of the guidelines owing to subjective interpretations of them.  They recalled the remarks of the Secretary General of the OAS on the question of linking the Summits Process to the OAS agenda, and said that was an ideal way to fulfill the objectives adopted at the Summit.

At the end of the meeting, Ecuador reiterated the importance of counting on the collaboration of the institutions that make up the JSWG.  This delegation called on all the international agencies to cooperate in the prevention of HIV/AIDS, pandemic avian influenza, and other issues that affect poverty levels in the hemisphere.

For the Delegation of Mexico, the Summits process is progressive and, therefore, the follow-up guidelines should include the mandates of the previous Summits.  They concurred with Canada on the points related to the FTAA and on the need to have a calendar of activities as a roadmap, and suggested that it should be presented at the Ministerial SIRG in June.  In their opinion, column five entitled “timeframe” should be deleted; they expressed a preference for concise national reports and that the use of the form methodology was troubling.  They stressed that forms should be effective, expeditious, and useful.
The Delegation of Haiti also expressed support for the offer of Trinidad and Tobago to host the Fifth Summit.  Among other considerations, they mentioned that the guidelines are a useful document; and highlighted the importance of forecasts and consultations with partner institutions to implement mandates; and the need to determine a schedule of activities leading up to the Fifth Summit.  They concluded by commenting that the FTAA was an agreement very closely linked to the Summits Process, but now it is blocked and, therefore, it is essential to find new justification to improve the image of the Summits Process.

The Delegation of Panama recalled that it is the responsibility of the SIRG to monitor fulfillment of the objectives contained in the Declaration and Plan of Action, and that in the future, those documents should be more concise, so as to ensure a fuller measure of implementation.

The Chair of the SIRG mentioned that the countries' comments were useful as indicative tools with which to move forward with the task of review and implementation that would be carried out throughout the year.  He also mentioned that the contributions of the delegations were a supplemental part of the process and that they would serve to carry out a new review of the Guidelines.
The Chair listed some of the ministerial meetings that would be held over the course of the year and suggested their inclusion in the SIRG work agenda.  He also added that efforts were underway to incorporate Summit themes in these meetings and mentioned the importance of the attendance of specialized officials from Member States at meetings of the SIRG whenever specific issues were addressed.

The Chair announced that a second version of the guidelines would be prepared and asked the countries to submit their comments in writing to the Summits Department so that they might be included in the second review.
Presentation of the Preliminary Report on Advances in the Implementation of the Mandates Assigned to the Member Institutions of the JSWG by the Fourth Summit of the Americas
The OAS Summits Department presented the preliminary report on implementation of the mandates assigned to the institutions.  The report mentioned initiatives in connection with the themes of the Fourth Summit: growth with employment; jobs to fight poverty; training the labor force; Micro, small, and medium-sized enterprises as an engine of job growth; framework for creating decent work; and strengthening democratic governance. It also listed measures that have been carried out in areas such as racism, discrimination, and intolerance; promotion and protection of human rights of migrants; creation of a propitious climate for micro, small, and medium-sized enterprises; financial services for the micro-enterprise sector; opportunities for credit, savings, micro-insurance; and support for remittance transfers.

In the area of strengthening democratic governance, the report included the activities that have been carried out in the framework of the OAS on counter-terrorism, rights of indigenous peoples, fight against corruption, and trafficking in persons. It also mentioned the initiatives of the Institute for Connectivity in the Americas (ICA) in promotion of the use of information and communication technologies.
The report also drew attention to the efforts of the International Labor Organization (ILO) in studies on the issue of migration; promotion of social dialogue; productive investment of remittances; and creating decent work. It also mentioned some projects being implemented by the Caribbean Development Bank (CDB) on production of more reliable labor market information.
With regard to the initiatives contained in the Plan of Action of Mar del Plata, the Director of the Summits Department mentioned that the CDB is implementing projects on disaster mitigation and management in the Caribbean, as well as other programs being implemented by the Inter-American Institute for Cooperation on Agriculture (IICA), Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC), and the Inter-American Development Bank (IDB) in the areas of agriculture, infrastructure, loan and security programs, activities in support of the private sector, and business opportunities.
The Director of the Summits Department concluded his remarks by mentioning that, among its goals, the JSWG intended to continue to consolidate its efforts in coordination and support for governments in the implementation and follow-up of mandates through activities in the areas of cooperation, design of indicators, and financing for programs. He also announced the presentation of a detailed report on the activities of the member organizations of the JSWG at the XLV Ministerial Meeting of the SIRG.
The representatives of the organizations that comprise the JSWG provided a detailed description of some of the initiatives implemented in support of the Summits Process. Dr. Hugo Prado, Chief of the External Relations and Partnerships Unit of the Pan American Health Organization (PAHO), presented a report on capacity building efforts underway in countries to confront the problems of avian flu and pandemic influenza, and on initiatives being implemented to prevent the economic impact in the event of outbreaks of these diseases. He also provided information on the efforts of PAHO to disseminate Summit mandates.

Similarly, the Director of the Office of Summit Follow-Up of IICA, mentioned the request made to ECLAC and IICA to follow up on Plan Agro. In that respect, he provided information on a report on information systems, exchange of experiences, the trends on agriculture, and the outlook for agriculture in the region. He also mentioned the work of the IICA as Technical Secretariat of the Ministerial Meeting on Agriculture and Rural Life in the Americas.
For his part, the Deputy Manager of the Department of Sustainable Development of the IDB referred to the work of this organization in the area of natural disaster prevention and recovery. On the question of remittances, he listed a number of initiatives carried out in reduction of shipping charges and creation of environments conducive to saving and investment. He also reported on activities in the area of professional and technical training in support of small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs), infrastructure upgrading and regional integration, and stimulation of investment in the private sector. 

The representative of the Washington Office of ECLAC gave a presentation on the joint work underway with IICA on Plan AGRO, as well as activities with the Inter-American Commission of Women in preparation of statistics on the issues of gender and race in the area of labor.
The representative of ICA provided information on the financing of more than 70 information-based initiatives, the work with the OAS in programs on electronic government, health, education, and SMEs. She also observed that the detailed report on activities of the JSWG, which is due to be presented soon, contained concrete examples of projects in areas such as strengthening democratic governance, promoting employment, and inclusion of vulnerable groups in technology-for-development initiatives. 

Finally, the Programs Officer of the International Organization for Migration (IOM) mentioned the support provided for the mandates on reduction of the migration problem, and mass campaigns against trafficking in persons. He also mentioned efforts with the government of El Salvador to maximize the impact of partnerships created around remittances and other joint initiatives with the OAS, IDB, and the United States Agency for International Development (USAID).

Other Business
The Chair of the SIRG invited the countries to attend the XLV Ministerial Meeting of the SIRG to be held in the framework of the Thirty-Sixth General Assembly of the OAS in Santo Domingo, Dominican Republic.  He announced that the agenda for the meeting would be forwarded in the coming days.

The Chair emphasized the importance of having the support of the specialized agencies in the Summit Process and summarized some of the conclusions of the meeting.  He proposed holding a meeting with the representatives of the member institutions of the JSWG in Buenos Aires, Argentina, in mid-May, in order to establish a working methodology and discuss the Work Plan in greater depth with the agencies of the JSWG.  He informed that the meeting would be open to the participation of any delegations that wished to attend.
He mentioned the possibility of holding another meeting of the SIRG in September and reminded those present of the importance of including the mandates of past Summits in follow-up and implementation activities. He also recalled that the remarks of the Secretary General at the opening of the meeting called for profound reflection, and proposed that it be made a topic of discussion at the Ministerial Meeting of the SIRG.

Finally, the Chair urged the Member States to contribute to the Specific Fund of the SIRG and thanked those countries that had already done so.

Following these remarks the meeting was adjourned.
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